 STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

June 15, 2020

A meeting of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at Evergreen Conference Center at 11:00 a.m. on Monday, June 15, 2020.
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith, III, Chairman
Joan Thomas
Rev. Abraham Mosley
Rey Martinez (By Phone)
Carolyn Meadows (By Phone)
Perry Tindol (By Phone)
Roy Roberts (By Phone)
Gregory Levett, Sr. (By Phone)
Jeff Cown, Director of State Parks & Historic Sites (By Phone)
ASSOCIATION MEMBERS ABSENT
None
OTHERS PRESENT

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.

Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance/Administration

Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Michael Dombrowski, VP/General Manager, Silver Dollar City/Stone Mountain Park
Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Director of Operations and Planning
Becky Kelley, Consultant
Mike Lee, Asst. Director of Public Safety

Sally Stanhope, Public
ROLL CALL
Mr. Smith requested the roll to be called to determine if a quorum was present.
CALL TO ORDER


Mr. Smith called the meeting to order and stated that a quorum was present. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A motion was made by Ms. Thomas, seconded by Mr. Mosley, and unanimously approved to waive the reading of the minutes from the previous Board meeting on May 18, 2020 and to adopt the minutes as printed.  A draft copy of the minutes was sent to each Board member prior to the meeting. 
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Stanhope said she comes to the meeting as an educator, a historian, and an Atlanta native with a Master’s in History and 15 years of teaching experience. She stated that the historical program needs some attention. She said over the last decade the Stone Mountain Memorial has engaged our nation to critically question the past, understand its relationship to the present, and consider how we move forward. Ms. Stanhope felt that the Park has offered little guidance in this dialog.  Historical presentation provides facts, but she thinks we need context to understand the past. The Memorial continues to be associated with White Supremacy. 

She said imagine if the Park boldly engaged the competing narrative of its past. At Memorial Hall, guests would gain insight into how we evolved in race relations in the 20th century up to the inception and completion of the memorial. Ms. Stanhope said the Park could empower visitors to reflect and deliberate on the controversy the Park and communities across the nation face regarding confederation memorialization. The Park could become a leader in historical education.  She thanked the Board for their time and dedication to the Park. She said she would love to share more and become part of the team revamping the educational programs at the Park. 
SILVER DOLLAR CITY/STONE MOUNTAIN PARK REPORT

Mr. Dombrowski told the Board they were in the middle of a phased re-opening process. This week they will be re-opening the Skyride, allowing minimal numbers on the ride. The following week they will re-open the train, mini golf, and Historic Square. They do not have a start date for the Laser Show. They are evaluating it every day. 


Ms. Thomas asked how the Campground was doing and Mr. Dombrowski said it was doing very well and they were excited to get the new section open.  The Campground had a good Memorial Day weekend.
FINANCE REPORT – YEAR TO DATE

Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through May 31, 2020 were $5,275,219 compared to a budgeted amount of $5,878,000. Total operating expenses year to date were $2,538,920, compared to the budgeted amount of $3,203,691. The net operating profit before depreciation was $2,770,118 compared to a budgeted amount of $2,724,309. The year to date excess of revenue over expenses was $824,239 compared to a budgeted excess of $166,658.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $62,295 year to date.  The net decrease in cash year to date was $2,191,912.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $13,658,824.
There are five capital projects. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $139,500 and expenditures to date of $150,240.

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $190,000 and expenditures to date of $178,450.  

The third capital project in progress is the East Mountain Street path with an estimated cost of $50,000 and expenditures to date of $2,888. 

The fourth project is the top of the mountain radio equipment room project with an estimated cost of $200,000.
The fifth capital project is the stormwater drainpipes with an estimated cost of $148,000.

DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC SAFETY
Chief Kelley told the Board on June 10th a police officer noticed a distraught lady on the dam. She had stepped over the railing at the dam.  They finally were able to talk her back over the rail and had an ambulance that transported her to the hospital. 
Chief Kelley said that weekends continue to be busy. On Saturday and Sunday guests come early and leave about 3:30 pm. Then, the crowds pick back up about 5:00pm.
There is a free speech event planned for June 27th. They will be down in front of the Carving. Over the last week, SMMA has had about 6 free speech events. Only one requested a permit, but all were peaceful. 

SMMA SERVICES DEPARTMENT REPORT   

Mr. Studdard discussed the historical application for the Washington WT Bridge. In 2019, the Historical Preservation Division of DNR notified SMMA that the Bridge appeared to meet the criteria to be on the national registry. They requested additional research and information. New South Associates prepared and summited those documents on SMMA’s behalf. In May of 2020, SMMA received confirmation of the first step and it was stated that this was a good application. 


 Marriott’s 3rd floor renovation began last week. It is the most extensive renovation of all the floors. The fifth-floor renovation is underway. All rooms should be completed by mid-August.

Mr. Studdard said that they are beginning to evaluate the storm water pipes throughout the park. 


The Campground should be completed by the end of next week. The goal is to turn the entire area back over to Silver Dollar City by June 30th.   Mr. Studdard showed the Board some pictures of the newly renovated areas of the Campground. 
NEW BUSINES
None
OLD BUSINESS
None
ADJOURN TO EXECUTIVE SESSION 

Ms. Thomas made a motion to go into Executive Session and Mr. Mosley seconded the motion. The committees unanimously approved the motion and the meeting was suspended. Committee members, Mr. Stephens, Ms. Blihovde and Ms. Zimmerman remained in Executive Session. 

After Executive Session, the meeting reconvened and was adjourned.








___________________________









Ray S. Smith III, Chairman
Submitted by Debbie Blihovde
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